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DATE:
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PLACE:
Ho`opono Auditorium
1901 Bachelot Street

Honolulu, Hawaii  96817

PRESENT:

1. Committee:  Kyle Aihara, Chris Akamine, Dane Alani, Joel Cho, Ivy Galariada, Steve Kim, Clyde Ota, Lyn Pasak, and Don Patterson
2. Membership:  Dyllon Asami, David Cameron, Ted Chinn, Ronald Flormata, Byron Jitchaku, Gerry Lonergan, Mike Miyashiro, Doug Moises, Tom Morikami, Lespaul Naki, Norman Ota, Evelyn Racpan, Gail Sakamoto, Lynn Schempp, Jeff Segawa, Virgil Stinnett, Myles Tamashiro, Kristen Tristan, and Stan Young.
3. Ho’opono:  VRA Albert Perez, SBA Lea Dias , BEP Manager Kat Fujimoto, VFS Susan Chong, VFS Tad Matsuno, VFS Chris Tamanaha and Secretary MJ Andres

4. Guest(s):  DAG Lori Wada, Attorneys Mark Shklov and Michel Okazaki

CALL TO ORDER:
Noting the presence of a quorum, Chair Kyle called the meeting to order at 10:40 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

1. Regular Minutes of September 27, 2014:  Following reading of the minutes of the meeting held September 27, 2014, Joel moved to accept the minutes noting correction on adjournment time, should be 11:52 a.m.  Lyn seconded.  Hearing no objections, the minutes were accepted, with correction as noted, by unanimous voice vote.
2. Regular Minutes of March 21, 2015:  Following reading of the minutes of the meeting held March 21, 2015, Joel moved to accept the minutes noting correction on adjournment time, should be 11:52 a.m.  Steve seconded.  Hearing no objections, the minutes were accepted, with correction as noted, by unanimous voice vote.

3. Regular Minutes of May 30, 2015:  Following reading of the minutes of the meeting held May 30, 2015, Clyde moved to accept the minutes noting correction on call to order time, should be 10:00 a.m.  Ivy seconded.  Hearing no objections, the minutes were accepted, with correction as noted, by unanimous voice vote.

RECESS AND RECONVENE:

Chair Kyle recessed the meeting at 11:38 a.m. and reconvened at 11:54 a.m.

At this time, chair noted that reading of the remaining minutes will be tabled until later.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Hilo Hospital Starbucks Operation:  Business Manager Kat reported that an opportunity to run a Starbucks operation has been presented at Hilo Hospital so program has been in conversation with Byron Jitchaku who runs the vending stand there.  Starbucks has quite a bit of proprietary information that is not open for public discussion so program is requesting an investigative task force through the committee to look further into this opportunity.  She also asked Byron to present his opinion.

Byron reported that the opportunity came up because the hospital will be renovating the entire first floor and will be including the vending stand as part of the renovation.  He reported that the stand is doing very well and sales are very consistent, people are very happy with the service and products, and noted it would be great if it could continue running as it is, but the fact is the hospital really wants the Starbucks and are willing to relocate him to a bigger space to meet requirements for the equipment needed.  He feels if we don’t pursue this opportunity the hospital might and he doesn’t want to risk losing space or his business so he’s willing to try and see if he can run a successful operation.
Chair Kyle asked what the time table is.  Business Manager Kat responded that they are still in the planning stage.  Chair also asked who will bear the cost for construction and build out.  Business Manager Kat said that it’s negotiable at this point because the hospital is very motivated to get a Starbucks in and they also indicated that there might be funds they can contribute for the build out.
Chair Kyle appointed Virgil, Byron, and VFS Chris to the investigative task force.  This task force will report back to the committee at the June meeting.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. Hilo Airport Security Roll-Up Gate:  VFS Chris reported that program received three bids mid-last year, the lowest bid pulled out, second bid Weber Company pulled out, and now we have American Garage Doors for $16,495.73.  Subsequently, this will need to go through HIePro procurement process.  VFS Chris noted that Lyn is willing to pay for this and is asking the committee for reimbursement.  Chair Kyle asked if program can reimburse her and, if so, to give approval in writing.
DAG Lori noted that if the committee approves the reimbursement from RSRA, they can and it does not need to go through HIePro.  VRA Albert confirmed that this can be done.
Chair Kyle asked for a motion to reimburse Lyn Pasak up to $20 thousand for the replacement of the roll-up gate and that the agency provides approval in writing.
Don moved to approve the expenditure of up to $20 thousand from RSRA to reimburse Lyn for the replacement of her roll-up gate.  Ivy seconded.   VRA Albert noted that they will verify with fiscal office on Monday if they’re able to do it and, if so, the agency will write a letter to Lyn to support committee action.  Upon recall of the motion, the motion passed by unanimous voice vote.
2. NCTAMS Combi Oven Purchase:  VFS Susan reported that the estimate actually came in higher than the original estimate of $18 thousand approved back in FY 2016 and is asking the committee to consider an increase of 10%, which increases it to $22 thousand.  Joel moved to approve the expenditure of up to $22 thousand, Steve seconded, and the motion passed by unanimous voice vote.
PROGRAM REPORT:

Business Manager Kat reported that the balance as of March 8, 2017 was $1,421,915.29.

She also reported the following statistics as of 2nd quarter SFY ending December 31, 2016:

●
There are 4 students in training taking Hadley on-line courses:  Martha Vo, Wanda Takaesu, James Gonsalves, and Desiree Lacewell
●
On wait list for placement:  Rhani Naki and Guywood Dela Cruz
●
Probationary Trainees:  Gena Avilla at Hilo County Building and Mike Miyashiro at E-Wing Tripler

●
Newly licensed:  Dyllon Asami and Justin Shim

●
There are currently 43 licensed and 2 probationary vendors
●
New facility at Hickam, DPAA, opened with Kristan Tristen as the operator
She reported a 7.6% decrease in the average annual income of our vendors from $92,762 to $85,720.  The decrease was partly because of intermittent closure due to renovations.  There was also a decrease in the median annual income from $38,006 to $35,645.
DAGS latest report is that occupants will start moving into Kamamalu Building in June this year and will be opening facility to us in April so we can start build out and purchase equipment.
Lastly, she reported that BEP is fully staffed.  Employment Section has 7 positions of which 2, a Vending Facilities Specialist and the Account Clerk, are limited term appointments.  She asked for committee support in her effort to convert these positions to permanent because the program is growing and there are a lot of demands placed on our specialists.
VRA Albert reported that the agency can no longer guarantee continuance of 110 funding to the revolving account.  He noted that VR will be going into an Order of Selection primarily due to limited resources.  The passage of the WIOA requires VR agencies nationwide to set aside 15% of their 110 funding for specific services to transition age students.  For VR, this equates to about $2 million of monies already given to the agency to set aside in reserve specifically for students with disabilities so this limits the kinds of funding VR has been able to carry over throughout the years.  VR is still in stable fiscal situation, however, not as stable in 2014 as forecasted.  Subsequently, we will begin with the Order of Selection beginning July 1.  He encouraged the members themselves to look at providing funding to the revolving account noting the provision of funding has been limited to just a few individuals, primarily 110 monies and BVO.  He noted we need to look at other alternatives to keep the revolving account active and alive.  VR won’t be able to do so at least for the next few years.
Regarding Kona and Kahului airports, he’s asking the committee for a directive whether to push the request for transfer of monies from VR to DOT and will need an answer by today.
Finally, he reported that he will be retiring effective October 1, 2017.  In the interim, Susan Foard will be temporarily assigned until DHS Director finds a replacement.
Stan asked about 1) the $400 thousand allocation a few years back to apply for 110 funds and noted we never used it—more funds could’ve been available with 80/20 match at the time; 2) of the $1.3 million spent on renovation, only half of the amount was spent and we were told we could get $250 thousand back—where is the money; 3) we received $1.3 million in 2013 and were told there was no need for active participation because it was VR monies not Randolph Sheppard—why are we doing it again, without the committee’s approval, trying to allocate funds for the airport to DOT; 4) the renovations for Kona and Kahului have been delayed for years, Clyde submitted a letter 3 weeks ago requesting permission to do his own renovations, in it stating BVO built their own facilities, and that program need only to fund the interior as they do for most facilities, which include light accessories, slat walls, gondolas, cash counter, and equipment—we haven’t had a response.  He commended Clyde for putting up over $100 thousand to do it because he has no equity in it.  He feels that this should also free up some funds and proposed that the blind vendors get an additional supplemental benefit payment of $2 thousand in Spring, within the next 2 months.
VRA Albert responded as follows:  1) regarding re-allotment monies, we’ve been averaging $1 million in re-allotment monies in the last 3 years; 2) regarding Kona and Kahului airports renovations through DOT, this action was from the group not VR and we can stop it if that’s what the group wants noting he will need an answer today so they can withdraw request; 3) regarding return monies from $1.3 million, Business Manager Kat reported that AWARE shows there’s $488 thousand of 110 monies for the use of blind vendors of which $350 thousand is to be used for the Kona and Kahului airports, which will leave a balance of $138 thousand.  These funds need to be encumbered by September 30 and expended by December 31, 2017.  Historically, VR has requested extensions on payouts and were granted extensions beyond December 31, except last year.  All VR agencies requesting an extension to payout beyond December 2016 were denied by the feds.  Congress is looking to possibly cut budgets.  Hawaii DOE has already instituted 10% cuts across the board.  VR met last week with the House financier with the local Legislature to discuss Ho'opono’s small budget, but meeting was cut short because they are looking to cut $500 million from the proposed governor’s budget.  If VR loses the state allotment, it will affect our 110 grant from RSA.  There will be no 110 funds available in the future.
Chair Kyle asked if we are able to use Randolph Sheppard monies to match.  VRA Albert will need to inquire about it.

RECESS AND RECONVENE:

Chair Kyle recessed the meeting at 12:46 p.m. and reconvened at 1:27 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS (continued):

3. Kona and Kahului Airports:  Business Manager Kat reiterated that as VRA Albert stated earlier, a request to transfer funds, to allow funds to be transferred between DHS and DOT, is actually a governor’s memo that needs to be approved.  Both VRA Albert and DHS Director have already signed off and it is now with Department of Budget of Finance before it goes to Governor for signature.  The Director’s office needs confirmation from VRA Albert before they go to Budget and Finance to make their inquiry on where it stands.  The memo is requesting the transfer of $700 thousand from DHS to DOT for renovation of Kona and Kahului airports and the creation of a new vending stand at Kahului Airport.  VRS Albert needs to know what the committee wants to do by today because the request has been with Budget and Finance over a month.  
Regarding Clyde’s request for renovation, Business Manager Kat responded that it should be brought to committee because it changes the project as originally agreed by the committee.
During discussion, VRA Albert recommended that if the committee wants the work to be done but may want to alter it for Clyde, then allow B&F to transfer the $700 thousand.  Now between BEP and Clyde, agree to allow Clyde to utilize his monies for internal work instead of depositing into RSRA.  DOT will only charge us what they actually spend and return all unused funds including the $100 thousand that Clyde would’ve gone into the internal renovation because Clyde would’ve done it himself.
VRA Albert further clarified that the first $350 thousand spent will be 110 funds and that any monies returned will all be returned to RSRA.

Following discussion, Don moved to expedite the transfer of $700 thousand to DOT, $350 thousand from VR 110 funds and $350 thousand from RSRA.  Ivy seconded.  The motion passed by unanimous voice vote.
4. Federal Building:  Chair Kyle reported that we have an opportunity for the cafeteria at the Federal Building.  The agency is working on the bid process and there will be a presentation on March 20, 2017.

5. Promotion and Transfer for Licensed Vendors – Ho’opono:
a. Allowing Adjustment of Evaluation/Rating Sheet:  Business Manager Kat reported that the subject regarding interview panel and point system came about subsequent to a selection panel ethics training attended by vendors.
Joel noted as far as changing evaluation scores, even though it was on policy, it’s never been practiced and since there are no procedure, suggested that we continue with the same consistent way we’ve been doing it and not adjust evaluation scores.
Myles noted that at the end of the evaluation when the vending specialists gives the score, that’s when the vendor should rebuttal whatever their reason is.

Kyle briefly explained the history behind the promotion and transfer policy when there was no procedure in place.
Following discussion, DAG Lori cautioned the committee that because a vendor filed a legal action on some of the practices by the agency and an answer was filed by the agency, the committee can discuss but until a court ruling is given everything is on hold.
Business Manager Kat noted that the committee can only vote to have Promotion and Transfer Sub-Committee look at redoing the whole procedure and go through the entire process of finalizing a policy developed with the active participation of everyone involved, and get the approval of RSA.
Chair Kyle noted that the focus now is on evaluation scores and is asking the committee to continue ongoing practice without changing scores.

Don moved to continue the same practice of not adjusting scores.  Ivy seconded.  Joel clarified that we’re not changing policy but suspending that portion of the policy that hasn’t been practiced indefinitely.  Following discussion, Don withdrew his motion.
Joel moved that we continue the practice of suspending the portion of the transfer and promotion policy that allows the panelists to change evaluation scores during interview process indefinitely.  Steve seconded.
Attorney Mike Okazaki pointed out that the 2010 rules adopted and signed by governor does not include score changing.  Subsequently, Joel withdrew his motion.
b. Earned Points for Active Participation:  Business Manager Kat reported that there was a discussion regarding volunteering on HSCBV sub-committee and attending Ho’opono or HSCBV approved training and annual meetings.  These sub-categories do not specify a time period when points are earned so, in effect, if you’ve ever attended an annual meeting during your tenure as a licensed blind vendor you get the 2 points; the same for volunteering on a sub-committee, if you’ve ever volunteered at least once on a sub-committee, you get 4 points.
VRA Albert noted that the division’s position is that we need to change our administrative rules and would prefer to do it with the cooperation and participation of the state committee of blind vendors.

Attorney Mike read the provisions of the 2009 policy and noted it clearly references active participation within a one year period.
The current breakdown of points as recorded in the 2009 policy are as follows:

●
2 points, attend annual meeting

●
4 points, attend committee meetings—3x on Oahu and 1x Outer Island annually

●
4 points, volunteering on sub-committee

●
2 points, Ho’opono or Committee approved training

Joel noted that the first 2 items reference 1 year, however, the next 2 lines do not reference a year.
Attorney Mike noted that they would interpret the provision as a whole so that it’s reasonable and makes sense and the first 2 items definitely focuses on annually.

VRA Albert noted that it reads very clear, the questions is what has been the practice in the past, has it been the practice of the panel to not limit it to 12 months, if not, there’s obviously disagreement.  The problem needs to be corrected either through changes of administrative rules or By-Laws.
Stan noted you can make changes or determination, but the point is you can’t make changes in the middle of the promotion and transfer process.  For this particular promotion and transfer, he feels it should be left as is.
VRA Albert noted we could also cancel the promotion and transfer, and start all over.

Dane moved to continue the existing practice with a 1 year look back.  Don seconded.  The motion passed as follows:
Voting in favor:  Lyn Pasak, Steve Kim, Don Patterson, Clyde Ota, Dane Alani, Kyle Aihara, Ivy Galariada.

Voting Against:  Joel Cho

Business Manager Kat noted that although it is the committee’s position, the state agency may have to go back to review and may come back with another opinion and report back to the committee.
RECESS AND RECONVENE:

Chair Kyle recessed the meeting at 3:17 p.m. and reconvened at 3:28 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS (continued)

6. Allowing a Remaining Blind Vendor Partner to be an Observer during Interview for Vacancies with Multiple Blind Vendors:  Business Manager Kat reported that remaining partner, Tom Morikami of BVO, asked to be involved in the selection of the incoming partner.  She instructed him to ask the selection committee if he could be allowed as one of the panelist and was rejected.  Chair Kyle noted that Tom initially called him but could not give Tom an answer because he might be applying for the position.  He added that Tom didn’t want to be just an observer but a panelist and once he applied for the position, he relinquished all association with the process to avoid any conflict of interest.
Business Manager Kat noted that Tom explained how important it is that the incoming partner be in line with their vision and wants to take care of his employees, so he wants to be involved as an observer.
She asked the committee if they were the remaining partner, would they want to have some way of knowing who’s coming in or not do anything about it and asked the committee for comments.
Following discussion, Don moved to continue the existing process and not permit any observers in the interview process.  Dane seconded.  The motion passed by unanimous voice vote.
7. Status of Promotion and Transfer at VS #50 Honolulu International Airport:  DAG Lori noted that the process is on hold until the court rules.
Attorney Okizaki noted the reason for the lawsuit is that they do not agree with the agency’s notice back in November to suspend the process, re-announce and reopen the vacancy for VS #50 for new and/or amended application.

Don moved not to reopen bid for VS #50 and go on the basis of the original application.  Dane seconded.  The motion passed with unanimous voice vote.
NEXT MEETING:


To be determined.
ADJOURNMENT:
There being no further business to discuss and hearing no objections, Dane moved to adjourn meeting, Steve seconded and meeting adjourned at 3:56 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:

Employment/KF/mra
